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Dear Mr Human

CAMBRIDGE LOCAL PLAN – REDEPOSIT DRAFT 

Thank you for giving the HBF opportunity to comment on the above mentioned document. 

I look forward to the acknowledgment of the attached comments in due course.

A paper copy of these will follow in the post.

Yours sincerely

Paul Cronk

HBF Regional Planner

Enc.

Policy 3/1 & paras. 3.6 and 3.7                                                              Object

- Sustainable Forms of Development        

In addition to the comments submitted at the 1st Deposit stage of the Plan, the HBF would now add the following points:

· PPG12, paragraph 3.5 clearly states that development plans should not contain policies that duplicate the provisions of other legislative regimes. The matter of detailed requirements for energy conservation is more properly a topic for consideration under the Building Regulations. PPG12 singles out building regulations as one such regime. Building regulations are constantly under review and builders are required to comply with whatever regulations are currently in force. It would be confusing to have different sets of requirements in the development plan to those required under building regulations. Particularly if any supplementary guidance is amended again in the future.

· The HBF is supportive of the use of sustainability checklists if they are used to inform applicants of relevant choices and issues in relation to potential development schemes. However, it is opposed to their use in circumstances where they are being used to determine planning applications. It considers that other material planning considerations are often highly relevant.

· The HBF considers that the definition of ‘major development’ as being 10 or more dwellings is too low in respect for the need to complete sustainability checklists and sustainability appraisals for each such planning application.

Policy 3/8 & paras. 3.23 – 3.26                                                              Object    

- Open Space and Recreation Provision Through New Development                                      

Any contributions would firstly be dependent upon a local deficiency having been identified, and secondly that the proposed development would worsen such a deficiency. Any contributions sought would have to be appropriate to the scale and nature of the proposed development and be in accordance with Circular 1/97.

Whilst it is entirely appropriate for the Council to prepare Open Space and Recreation Standards, it is wrong to specify these as ‘requirements’ for different types of open space and sports facilities. The Council can only seek such provision in relation to the scale and nature of development, and based upon existing levels of local provision. There will no doubt be many aspirations for all sorts of recreation provision in the district, as well as all sorts of other planning gain benefits (e.g. affordable housing, infrastructure provision/improvements e.t.c.).

The Council can only seek such provision through negotiations, it cannot require it on a blanket approach regardless of the circumstances, viability, and characteristics of potential development. For instance, it would be clearly inappropriate for the Council to seek contributions for children’s play facilities in respect of 1-bedroom or retirement accommodation, neither of which will generate any additional need for, or use of such facilities. However, paragraph 4 of the Open Space and Recreation Standards (page 141) refers only to provision for children and teenagers will not normally be sought for those parts of developments consisting of only one-bedroom units. It should be absolutely clear that no such provision would ever be sought. 

Draft revised Circular on planning obligations: consultation document (November 2004)
The HBF would also refer to the Draft revised Circular on planning obligations: consultation document (November 2004) which also makes pertinent points concerning maintenance payments, including in relation to the appropriateness of long-term arrangements:

Maintenance payments

18. Where contributions are secured through planning obligations towards the provision of facilities which are predominantly for the benefit of the users of the associated development or neighbouring residents, it may be appropriate for the developer to contribute to their subsequent maintenance. As a general rule, however, where an asset is intended for wider public use, the costs of subsequent maintenance and other recurrent expenditure associated with the developer’s contributions should normally be borne by the body or authority in which the asset is to be vested. Where contributions to the ongoing maintenance of new facilities are appropriate, these should reflect the time lag between the provision of the new facility and its inclusion in public sector funding streams. Payments should be time-limited and not be required in perpetuity by planning obligations (my emphasis). Local authorities and developers should agree the type of payments to be made e.g. regular payments, or commuted sums, all with a clear audit trail.
Pooled contributions

19. Where the combined impact of a number of developments creates the need for infrastructure, it may be reasonable for the associated developers’ contributions to be pooled, in order to allow the infrastructure to be secured in a fair and equitable way. Similarly, where the off-site provision of affordable housing is sought (in line with PPG3 and the relevant Local Development Framework), it may be reasonable to pool a number of contributions. Pooling can take place both between developments and between local authorities where there is a cross-authority impact. Local authorities should set out in advance the need for this joint supporting infrastructure and the likelihood of a contribution being required, demonstrating both the direct relationship between the development and the infrastructure and the fair and reasonable scale of the contribution being sought. There should be a clear audit trail between the contribution made and the infrastructure provided.
20. In some cases, individual developments will have some impact but not sufficient to justify the need for a discrete piece of infrastructure. In these instances, local planning authorities may wish to consider whether it is appropriate to seek contributions to future provision (in line with the requirements for demonstrating need as set out above).

21. In the event that contributions are made towards specific infrastructure provision but the infrastructure is not provided within an agreed timeframe, arrangements may be made for contributions to be returned to developers (my emphasis).
Para. 3.33                                                                                                Object

The text states that buildings should be energy efficient in terms of their construction and running costs.

PPG12, paragraph 3.5 clearly states that development plans should not contain policies that duplicate the provisions of other legislative regimes. The matter of detailed requirements for energy conservation is more properly a topic for consideration under the Building Regulations. PPG12 singles out building regulations as one such regime. Building regulations are constantly under review and builders are required to comply with whatever regulations are currently in force. It would be confusing to have different sets of requirements in the development plan to those required under building regulations.

Policy 5/5 and paras. 5.8 – 5.12: Meeting Housing Needs                 Object

In addition to its earlier comments in relation to policy 4/5 in the 1st Deposit Draft, the HBF would add the following:

Definition of Affordable Housing

The stipulations that rents should not exceed 30% of net median household incomes or 30% of gross median household incomes in respect of different types of intermediate housing  (paragraph 5.9 refers) are considered to be excessive, and that higher percentages are possible.

Many local authorities in prescribing their need for affordable housing tend to overlook the issue of including market housing in their definition of affordable housing. Circular 6/98 clearly states that: 

“affordable homes or affordable housing are used to encompass both low-cost market housing and subsidised housing (irrespective of tenure, ownership – whether exclusive or shared – or financial arrangements) that will be available to people who cannot afford to rent or buy houses generally available on the open market”.    

Paragraphs 5.9 in the Redeposit Local Plan implies that low cost market housing will only be permitted if it complies with the Council’s narrow interpretation of what this category constitutes. The new definition of affordable housing excludes all low-cost market housing from the definition unless it is subsidised to a specific household income percentage, and also requires that the occupation of the housing is limited to people in housing need and made available over the longer-term. 

Your attention is drawn to the Hounslow Unitary Development Plan: Alterations Inspector’s Report of Objections (May 2002), in particular to policy H.2.1 (Affordable Housing).

8.4.3 “..it is immediately apparent that the sites identified in the GLA Housing Capacity Study would be incapable of addressing anywhere near the latest Fordham Study indication of need (my emphasis) for over 2000 affordable homes per annum, even if the entire capacity was used for such housing. It is evident that even with the Council’s aspiration to provide up to half of new housing as affordable dwellings, it is incapable of being fully met whichever figure is used”. 
8.4.4 “…some objectors consider that the affordable housing definition should include both low cost market and subsidised housing to conform with Circular 6/98 advice. Nevertheless, the Council justify their definition being confined to subsidised housing and excluding low cost market housing as the latter is considered to be beyond the affordability of those in need. The Council are clearly influenced by their consultant who expressed the view that low cost market housing (ie with no element of subsidy) has no part to play in providing affordable housing either here in Hounslow or indeed anywhere in the country. That stance flies in the face of the adopted UDP and to my mind, it is also contrary to Government advice in Circular 6/98 and RPG9 (my emphasis)…” 
8.4.6 Thus, whilst I readily accept that the evidence of the Housing Needs Survey points to the greatest need being for subsidised housing, I consider the total omission of unsubsidised low cost market housing from the definition fails to acknowledge the contribution this too can make. Furthermore, its exclusion from the definition precludes its possible use in addressing the Affordable Housing shortfall (my emphasis) despite the house builders indicating they are prepared to provide such accommodation. The assumptions made regarding ability to purchase overlook the potential for households to combine in the purchase of a dwelling, the possibility of parental financial assistance and examples of shared ownership schemes that are not reliant upon public subsidies. Moreover, purchasers such as widow(er)s/ retirees/ divorcees are categories of household frequently in need of affordable housing due to their newly acquired straitened circumstances, but who often have equity from their former property, whereby they may have more than the minimum deposit available. In my own experience, I am aware that properties formerly known as “starter homes” were equally attractive to these categories of households as to first time buyers.

8.4.7  Therefore, in order to address the contribution that open market housing can make and to achieve compliance with Circular 6/98 advice that both low cost market and subsidised housing have a role in providing for affordable housing, I consider the definition should include low cost open market housing” (my emphasis). 
It is unclear why key worker housing provision should be no more than 30% of the affordable housing provision on each site (paragraph 5.10), particularly given the strong pressures for this source of supply.

Paragraph 5.12 refers to the production of a supplementary planning document to provide guidance on the application of this policy. It is unclear when, or in what shape, such SPD would consist of, or whether it is programmed in the Council’s Local Development Scheme. The HBF feels that the SPD is unnecessary, and that any specific and substantive requirements should be clearly identified in the Local Plan and known at an early stage by developers. Furthermore, it will again draw attention to the findings of the Inspector’s Report (February 2004) into the Uttlesford Revised Deposit Draft, which considered the same issue. The Inspector concluded that:
6.12.1 “As national guidance is becoming more detailed on the subject, I am not sure how Supplementary Planning Guidance would help with the implementation of affordable housing policy locally.  Unless there is some particular aspect of affordable housing which needs to be covered and which I am not aware of from the evidence I consider it would be likely be a repetition of national guidance. (93.17)”.
Policy 8/7 & paras. 8.16 – 8.18: Public Transport Accessibility        Object 

The specified public transport requirements from developers, including ensuring provision of services for up to 5 years, and meeting specified bus frequencies (including 10 minute interval services at peak times) is considered both unreasonable and unrealistic.

The HBF also questions the appropriateness of seeking to specify levels of bus service provision during different times of the day and week, in a Local Plan. 

Policy 8/10 & paras. 8.16 – 8.18: Off-Street Car Parking                   Object

The Council must recognise that government policy is to seek to reduce car use, it is not to reduce car ownership.

The provision of an appropriate level of car parking is often a very important consideration for potential homebuyers. A lack of sufficient car parking provision would affect the viability of many schemes; it would also be likely to put considerable additional pressures on those roads surrounding new residential development that goes ahead with inadequate on-site provision.

Whilst housing in the centre of Cambridge may well not necessitate significant levels of new parking provision due to other transportation choices, it must be fully recognised that in many other areas motorised private transport will be a necessity for some types of journeys.

It is inappropriate to seek to determine planning applications solely in terms of the Council’s parking standards (which the policy wording seems to suggest). Furthermore, such standards could, and probably will, change over the period of the Local Plan. This would make it very difficult for developers to bring sites forward, if there was likelihood that more rigid parking restrictions could be imposed on new developments in the future.   

Policy 8/16 & paras. 8.40 – 8.45: Sustainable Energy                         Object

Stipulation of Design Criteria

The house-building industry is supportive of the need to consider energy efficiency, or the incorporation of energy efficient technologies (where relevant) as part of the design process. Indeed HBF is pleased to see Planning encourage proper consideration of energy efficiency to be made within development design. However, HBF do not consider that stipulations of investigation, and / or incorporation of certain types of technologies (eg. combined heat and power schemes or condensing boilers) should be made within Planning legislation. 

Stipulations of design criteria (for example: on the use of insulation, triple glazing or low emissivity glazing or on the construction, usage and heating of conservatories) should be avoided, as they are invariably all Building Regulation matters.

Regulations for new homes have recently been subject to review and will continue to be updated in line with the country’s carbon reduction targets. 

Stipulations of the incorporation of certain types of technologies should also be avoided, as other development design criteria, or supply industry issues, may hold greater importance and make the technology’s use unviable or impossible for inclusion. Global stipulation might also be seen as preventing market competition, innovation and improvement!

HBF would also argue against any request for the production of energy efficiency risk assessments to be made within the planning process for new homes, as we consider that the review and conflicts raised by discussions over the numerous issues associated will slow down the planning process for no good purpose, given that the regulatory responsibilities for carbon savings and energy efficiency are contained within the building control system.

Stipulation of Energy Standards and Carbon Neutral Requirement

HBF would argue that energy standard levels are Building Regulation matters and not matters for Planning.  The requirement for Energy Rating of properties is quite clearly a Building Regulations matter not a Planning one. The construction of domestic dwellings is subject to the building regulations, and under Part L of those regulations, domestic properties have to be allocated a “SAP rating” for energy efficiency.  

In association with the SAP rating the Carbon Index can be calculated to show the carbon savings achieved due to the energy efficiency of the construction, and services / heating provision.

National Standards 

HBF would suggest that energy efficiency / conservation in new homes will be best achieved through the Building Regulations. 

Experience has shown that the established system of building control in England and Wales provides a reliable framework for the control of health, safety and energy efficiency / conservation matters within buildings. With very few exceptions, national rules are applied consistently. HBF cannot see that there are likely to be any legitimate considerations relating to energy efficiency / conservation, which would benefit from exposure to the planning system, or by the imposition of alternative (more stringent or more relaxed) requirements to those contained within the Building Regulations.

Cost and proportionality:

The industry works closely with Government, BRAC, BRE and others, regarding Building Regulation changes, in order to agree changes that can be achieved without unduly constraining design or introducing unacceptable technical risks.  

During review of the Part L proposals it was identified that only marginally low levels of additional carbon savings are likely to accrue by setting minimum standards beyond the 0.35W/m2K set for external wall construction, whereas even a minimal change (i.e. to 0.30W/m2K) would potentially require the industry to abandon current building practices and move to new forms of construction.   Such a step-change could have been detrimental to meeting housing need due to insufficient capacity in the timber and steel frame supply industry to meet the anticipated demand associated with such a change. The likely-hood of associated problems in obtaining the level of new labour required, and in providing and achieving the training / re-training needs of all construction was also a consideration.

Changes to standards / requirements in construction need to be made with detailed consideration so that the cost of achieving the requirement does not outweigh the benefit obtained by the change. Thus HBF would maintain the position that changes to standards are best reviewed and set at a National level – i.e. under Building Regulations.   

HBF anticipate that any alternative standards imposed under Planning Guidance would introduce further delays and complication into the planning and building control approval stages of the development process, as well as having the potential to adversely affect housing supply within the Region. 

New Dwellings

New dwellings provide:

· Increased thermal insulation

· Energy efficient boiler and heating installation

· Efficient heating controls

· Building ventilation designed in conjunction with heating installation, summer shading and winter exposure

· Efficient glazing

· Energy saving light fittings & bulbs

· Energy efficient electrical white goods

· Low water usage appliances and fittings

· Incorporation of green or sustainable materials (e.g. timber from re-planted sources)

· Space for recycling of domestic waste

Where possible use is made of siting, orientation and layout, for the efficient use of natural light, and / or to optimise the balance between summer shading and winter heat loss through exposure. Although it should be noted that densities required under PPG3 often hinder ‘full’ use of solar gain opportunities.

Shading, exposure and the incorporation of shading / screening planting is also a design consideration to aid the optimisation of the balance between summer shading and winter heat loss through exposure. Although again, ‘full’ use can be hindered by layouts to meet PPG3 densities.

SAP Notices are provided – notifying purchasers of the energy rating of their new home, composed with reference to both the insulation and the boiler / heating installed. Carbon Index values are also often provided. [The new HBF industry standard SAP notice provides a visual* representation (i.e. of both SAP Rating and Carbon Index) to purchasers of the energy efficiency of their new homes. (*similar to the energy efficiency coding on white electrical goods)] 

Environmentally friendly construction practices:

New build housing developers also often incorporate the following environmentally friendly construction practices into their development processes, where possible:

· Management of site waste: Monitoring of waste, recycling of waste, adaptation of ordering processes to give minimum waste.

· Saving of Transportation Energy: Via the incorporation of local materials where available. 

Although this may not be possible where developments use energy saving materials – especially solar technologies such as PV, as most of these technologies have to be transported from Europe into the UK. Also as the industry invokes Egan principals and turns more towards utilising off-site manufacturing processes and system building it is more likely that local materials will not be used, and that more transportation will be involved in the Construction process.

Other areas where Energy Efficiency savings could be achieved:

Existing Housing Stock

New build is a low percentage of housing stock, and increasing the efficiency of the existing housing stock would be more beneficial to the environment.

“the existing stock is the big carbon producer and if you want to get at the big output from housing and offices, you cannot look only at new buildings, which by and large are pretty efficiently built anyway”

.

John Hobson (from the keynote address, NHBC Annual Conference 1998)

“The most ‘cost effective’ options involve upgrading more dwellings to a relatively modest standard rather than improving fewer dwellings to a higher standard”

Housing Research Summary: English House Condition Survey 1996. 

Energy Report (No. 120, 2000)

The HBF strongly objects to the Council’s policy, which in reality seeks to alter nationally set Building Requirements to different local standards which would be more onerous upon developers. It would clearly be inappropriate for individual Local Authorities to seek to disregard national Regulations and replace them with something that is different which may well be incapable of being met. Furthermore, national guidance is clear that planning should not seek to deal with matters that are instead the responsibility of other legislative regimes.

The HBF does not believe that there is any justification for seeking to require that developments of over 10 dwellings considers using systems such as combined heat and power (CHP) and community heating, and also incorporate equipment for on-site renewable power generation that will meet at least 10% of the development’s predicted energy requirements. Too do so would make many potential development sites physically and/or financially unfeasible to build. Furthermore, it is unclear as to who would be responsible for the long-term care and maintenance of such facilities. 

Policy 9/1 & paras. 9.4 – 9.10                                                                Object

- Further Guidance For The Development Of Areas Of Major Change                          

The HBF has no objection to the publication of further detailed guidance in respect of the Areas Of Major Change. However, given that it is stated that substantive development will not be permitted in advance of the preparation and approval of further guidance, it has a number of concerns.

In particular, it feels that there ought to be at least an indicative timetable set out for when the Council hopes to publish and adopt each piece of guidance, and in what form (LDD, SPD e.t.c.).

Policy 9/2, Phasing Table & paras. 9.11 – 9.12                                    Object

- Phasing Of Areas Of Major Change       
The HBF is concerned with regard to the urban extension housing allocations being delivered on time. 

Housing supply may well be further delayed by the Council’s requirement for measures to manage the demand for car travel into and within Cambridge first being agreed. Whilst developers might be capable of ensuring that alternative means of travel other than the car are on offer, they cannot force people to use them. Any measures that the Council seek must be realistic and publicly acceptable, if not, it is highly unlikely that developers will be prepared to undertake building.

Perhaps the biggest weaknesses of the Plan are its failure to adequately deal with land release and funding requirements. Instead, it seeks to delegate this to Guidance that will detail the necessary transport infrastructure and establish a timetable for their delivery in each Area of Major Change, and will be produced at some unknown point in the future. The consequence of this being that developers are given no certainty in respect of when sites will be allowed to come forward (if at all). Nor is it clear if, or to what extent, they will be expected to fund specific transport infrastructure costs, or indeed other infrastructure costs, particularly given that the cost of many of the infrastructure projects detailed in the Phasing Table, is likely to be very high. The text of paragraph 9.11 actually states that “..the timetable for the delivery of the infrastructure is uncertain and implementation is subject to funding being available”. 

It must be remembered that large sites cannot just be developed overnight. Often they take a considerable period to come forward given the complexities of their own site characteristics, and of the planning system. Without any certainty as to when sites will be released by the Council, given the requirement for a detailed transport network first having been agreed for the whole area, funding is likely to be more difficult and expensive and have adverse consequences on the likelihood of some sites coming forward.      
Policy 9/3, Development In The Urban Extensions                             Object

In relation to criterion (l) and (n) of the policy, the HBF would make the following points.

Stipulation of Design Criteria

The house-building industry is supportive of the need to consider energy efficiency, or the incorporation of energy efficient technologies (where relevant) as part of the design process. Indeed HBF is pleased to see Planning encourage proper consideration of energy efficiency to be made within development design. However, HBF do not consider that stipulations of investigation, and / or incorporation of certain types of technologies (eg. combined heat and power schemes or condensing boilers) should be made within Planning legislation. 

Stipulations of design criteria (for example: on the use of insulation, triple glazing or low emissivity glazing or on the construction, usage and heating of conservatories) should be avoided, as they are invariably all Building Regulation matters.

Regulations for new homes have recently been subject to review and will continue to be updated in line with the country’s carbon reduction targets. 

Stipulations of the incorporation of certain types of technologies should also be avoided, as other development design criteria, or supply industry issues, may hold greater importance and make the technology’s use unviable or impossible for inclusion. Global stipulation might also be seen as preventing market competition, innovation and improvement!

HBF would also argue against any request for the production of energy efficiency risk assessments to be made within the planning process for new homes, as we consider that the review and conflicts raised by discussions over the numerous issues associated will slow down the planning process for no good purpose, given that the regulatory responsibilities for carbon savings and energy efficiency are contained within the building control system.

Stipulation of Energy Standards and Carbon Neutral Requirement

HBF would argue that energy standard levels are Building Regulation matters and not matters for Planning.  The requirement for Energy Rating of properties is quite clearly a Building Regulations matter not a Planning one. The construction of domestic dwellings is subject to the building regulations, and under Part L of those regulations, domestic properties have to be allocated a “SAP rating” for energy efficiency.  

In association with the SAP rating the Carbon Index can be calculated to show the carbon savings achieved due to the energy efficiency of the construction, and services / heating provision.

National Standards 

HBF would suggest that energy efficiency / conservation in new homes will be best achieved through the Building Regulations. 

Experience has shown that the established system of building control in England and Wales provides a reliable framework for the control of health, safety and energy efficiency / conservation matters within buildings. With very few exceptions, national rules are applied consistently. HBF cannot see that there are likely to be any legitimate considerations relating to energy efficiency / conservation, which would benefit from exposure to the planning system, or by the imposition of alternative (more stringent or more relaxed) requirements to those contained within the Building Regulations.

Cost and proportionality:

The industry works closely with Government, BRAC, BRE and others, regarding Building Regulation changes, in order to agree changes that can be achieved without unduly constraining design or introducing unacceptable technical risks.  

During review of the Part L proposals it was identified that only marginally low levels of additional carbon savings are likely to accrue by setting minimum standards beyond the 0.35W/m2K set for external wall construction, whereas even a minimal change (i.e. to 0.30W/m2K) would potentially require the industry to abandon current building practices and move to new forms of construction.   Such a step-change could have been detrimental to meeting housing need due to insufficient capacity in the timber and steel frame supply industry to meet the anticipated demand associated with such a change. The likely-hood of associated problems in obtaining the level of new labour required, and in providing and achieving the training / re-training needs of all construction was also a consideration.

Changes to standards / requirements in construction need to be made with detailed consideration so that the cost of achieving the requirement does not outweigh the benefit obtained by the change. Thus HBF would maintain the position that changes to standards are best reviewed and set at a National level – i.e. under Building Regulations.   

HBF anticipate that any alternative standards imposed under Planning Guidance would introduce further delays and complication into the planning and building control approval stages of the development process, as well as having the potential to adversely affect housing supply within the Region. 

New Dwellings

New dwellings provide:

· Increased thermal insulation

· Energy efficient boiler and heating installation

· Efficient heating controls

· Building ventilation designed in conjunction with heating installation, summer shading and winter exposure

· Efficient glazing

· Energy saving light fittings & bulbs

· Energy efficient electrical white goods

· Low water usage appliances and fittings

· Incorporation of green or sustainable materials (e.g. timber from re-planted sources)

· Space for recycling of domestic waste

Where possible use is made of siting, orientation and layout, for the efficient use of natural light, and / or to optimise the balance between summer shading and winter heat loss through exposure. Although it should be noted that densities required under PPG3 often hinder ‘full’ use of solar gain opportunities.

Shading, exposure and the incorporation of shading / screening planting is also a design consideration to aid the optimisation of the balance between summer shading and winter heat loss through exposure. Although again, ‘full’ use can be hindered by layouts to meet PPG3 densities.

SAP Notices are provided – notifying purchasers of the energy rating of their new home, composed with reference to both the insulation and the boiler / heating installed. Carbon Index values are also often provided. [The new HBF industry standard SAP notice provides a visual* representation (i.e. of both SAP Rating and Carbon Index) to purchasers of the energy efficiency of their new homes. (*similar to the energy efficiency coding on white electrical goods)] 

Environmentally friendly construction practices:

New build housing developers also often incorporate the following environmentally friendly construction practices into their development processes, where possible:

· Management of site waste: Monitoring of waste, recycling of waste, adaptation of ordering processes to give minimum waste.

· Saving of Transportation Energy: Via the incorporation of local materials where available. 

Although this may not be possible where developments use energy saving materials – especially solar technologies such as PV, as most of these technologies have to be transported from Europe into the UK. Also as the industry invokes Egan principals and turns more towards utilising off-site manufacturing processes and system building it is more likely that local materials will not be used, and that more transportation will be involved in the Construction process.

Other areas where Energy Efficiency savings could be achieved:

Existing Housing Stock

New build is a low percentage of housing stock, and increasing the efficiency of the existing housing stock would be more beneficial to the environment.

“the existing stock is the big carbon producer and if you want to get at the big output from housing and offices, you cannot look only at new buildings, which by and large are pretty efficiently built anyway”

.

John Hobson (from the keynote address, NHBC Annual Conference 1998)

“The most ‘cost effective’ options involve upgrading more dwellings to a relatively modest standard rather than improving fewer dwellings to a higher standard”

Housing Research Summary: English House Condition Survey 1996. 

Energy Report (No. 120, 2000)

The HBF strongly objects to the Council’s policy, which in reality seeks to alter nationally set Building Requirements to different local standards which would be more onerous upon developers. It would clearly be inappropriate for individual Local Authorities to seek to disregard national Regulations and replace them with something that is different which may well be incapable of being met. Furthermore, national guidance is clear that planning should not seek to deal with matters that are instead the responsibility of other legislative regimes.

The HBF does not believe that there is any justification for seeking to require that developments are entirely based upon innovative construction methods and technologies. Too do so would make many potential development sites physically and/or financially unfeasible to build. It is unclear if this is the aim and purpose of this criterion, or whether the Council is just seeking to encourage such provision.

In relation to criterion (o) the HBF comments:

It is considered reasonable for the Council to stipulate external space requirements for the storage of wheelie bins and recycling infrastructure, as this is to do with the use of land and so within the remit of the town and country planning acts. However, internal layouts and standards are not.

Circular 1/97 sets out various tests of reasonableness and what is necessary in order for development to proceed as these sorts of requirements are usually sought through the use of planning obligations.

If the Council is actually requiring the provision of actual recycling/ composting equipment itself or funding towards the operation of recycling schemes, the HBF firmly considers that these are more properly matters for the Waste Authority. Again, 1/97 applies in terms of what is necessary, relevant to planning, directly related to the development proposed, fairly and reasonably related in scale and kind to the development proposed and reasonable in all other respects. Also, PPG12 applies (paragraph 3.5) which stipulates that development plans should not duplicate the provisions of other legislative regimes if these things are more properly the responsibility of the Waste Authority.

The provision of actual recycling equipment is the responsibility of the Waste Authority who has a duty to provide it. Indeed, the waste legislation means that no one else can be responsible for it. 

In relation to the final paragraph of the policy, the HBF comments:
The Draft revised Circular on planning obligations: consultation document (November 2004) makes pertinent points concerning maintenance payments, including in relation to the appropriateness of long-term arrangements:

Maintenance payments

18. Where contributions are secured through planning obligations towards the provision of facilities which are predominantly for the benefit of the users of the associated development or neighbouring residents, it may be appropriate for the developer to contribute to their subsequent maintenance. As a general rule, however, where an asset is intended for wider public use, the costs of subsequent maintenance and other recurrent expenditure associated with the developer’s contributions should normally be borne by the body or authority in which the asset is to be vested. Where contributions to the ongoing maintenance of new facilities are appropriate, these should reflect the time lag between the provision of the new facility and its inclusion in public sector funding streams. Payments should be time-limited and not be required in perpetuity by planning obligations (my emphasis). Local authorities and developers should agree the type of payments to be made e.g. regular payments, or commuted sums, all with a clear audit trail.
Pooled contributions

19. Where the combined impact of a number of developments creates the need for infrastructure, it may be reasonable for the associated developers’ contributions to be pooled, in order to allow the infrastructure to be secured in a fair and equitable way. Similarly, where the off-site provision of affordable housing is sought (in line with PPG3 and the relevant Local Development Framework), it may be reasonable to pool a number of contributions. Pooling can take place both between developments and between local authorities where there is a cross-authority impact. Local authorities should set out in advance the need for this joint supporting infrastructure and the likelihood of a contribution being required, demonstrating both the direct relationship between the development and the infrastructure and the fair and reasonable scale of the contribution being sought. There should be a clear audit trail between the contribution made and the infrastructure provided.
20. In some cases, individual developments will have some impact but not sufficient to justify the need for a discrete piece of infrastructure. In these instances, local planning authorities may wish to consider whether it is appropriate to seek contributions to future provision (in line with the requirements for demonstrating need as set out above).

21. In the event that contributions are made towards specific infrastructure provision but the infrastructure is not provided within an agreed timeframe, arrangements may be made for contributions to be returned to developers (my emphasis).
Open Space and Recreation Standards (Appendix A)                       Object    

In relation to the proposed standards, any contributions sought should firstly be dependent upon a local deficiency having been identified, and secondly that the proposed development would worsen such a deficiency. Any contributions sought would have to be appropriate to the scale and nature of the proposed development and be in accordance with Circular 1/97.

Whilst it is entirely appropriate for the Council to prepare Open Space and Recreation Standards, it is wrong to specify these as ‘requirements’ for different types of open space and sports facilities. The Council can only seek such provision in relation to the scale and nature of development, and based upon existing levels of local provision. There will no doubt be many aspirations for all sorts of recreation provision in the district, as well as all sorts of other planning gain benefits (e.g. affordable housing, infrastructure provision/improvements e.t.c.).

The Council can only seek such provision through negotiations. It cannot require it on a blanket approach regardless of the circumstances and characteristics of potential development. For instance, it would be clearly inappropriate for the Council to seek contributions for children’s play facilities in respect of 1-bedroom or retirement accommodation, neither of which will generate any additional need for, or use of such facilities. . However, paragraph 4 of the Open Space and Recreation Standards (page 141) refers only to provision for children and teenagers will not normally be sought for those parts of developments consisting of only one-bedroom units. It should be absolutely clear that no such provision would ever be sought. 

Draft revised Circular on planning obligations: consultation document (November 2004)
The HBF would also refer to the Draft revised Circular on planning obligations: consultation document (November 2004) which also makes pertinent points concerning maintenance payments, including in relation to the appropriateness of long-term arrangements:

Maintenance payments

18. Where contributions are secured through planning obligations towards the provision of facilities which are predominantly for the benefit of the users of the associated development or neighbouring residents, it may be appropriate for the developer to contribute to their subsequent maintenance. As a general rule, however, where an asset is intended for wider public use, the costs of subsequent maintenance and other recurrent expenditure associated with the developer’s contributions should normally be borne by the body or authority in which the asset is to be vested. Where contributions to the ongoing maintenance of new facilities are appropriate, these should reflect the time lag between the provision of the new facility and its inclusion in public sector funding streams. Payments should be time-limited and not be required in perpetuity by planning obligations (my emphasis). Local authorities and developers should agree the type of payments to be made e.g. regular payments, or commuted sums, all with a clear audit trail.
Pooled contributions

19. Where the combined impact of a number of developments creates the need for infrastructure, it may be reasonable for the associated developers’ contributions to be pooled, in order to allow the infrastructure to be secured in a fair and equitable way. Similarly, where the off-site provision of affordable housing is sought (in line with PPG3 and the relevant Local Development Framework), it may be reasonable to pool a number of contributions. Pooling can take place both between developments and between local authorities where there is a cross-authority impact. Local authorities should set out in advance the need for this joint supporting infrastructure and the likelihood of a contribution being required, demonstrating both the direct relationship between the development and the infrastructure and the fair and reasonable scale of the contribution being sought. There should be a clear audit trail between the contribution made and the infrastructure provided.
20. In some cases, individual developments will have some impact but not sufficient to justify the need for a discrete piece of infrastructure. In these instances, local planning authorities may wish to consider whether it is appropriate to seek contributions to future provision (in line with the requirements for demonstrating need as set out above).

21. In the event that contributions are made towards specific infrastructure provision but the infrastructure is not provided within an agreed timeframe, arrangements may be made for contributions to be returned to developers (my emphasis).
